At A Regular Town Board Meeting

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 21st day of May, 2007


Roll Call:
Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor



George A. Woolsey, Councilman







Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman




Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman






Absent:
Derek N. Benedict, Councilman




Also Present: Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh
                                    James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                    Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                    Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Clerk


Meeting was called to order at 7:03 P.M.
1.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG


Councilman Woolsey led the Pledge to the flag.  

2.
MOMENT OF SILENCE


Town Clerk Zarutskie asked everyone to remember Mary Meyer, Animal Control 
Officer, in their prayers. She recently lost her 19 year old son in an automobile accident.

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA


Supervisor Booth added a new item #16: Motion for Executive Session to discuss 
litigation involving the Starlight Corporation.

4.
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS


There were no comments.
5.
PUBLIC HEARING (7:00 p.m.):  Extension of Consolidated Light District to include Woodland Estates Limited Partnership—Woodfield Manor Subdivision


Supervisor Booth asked Town Clerk Zarutskie if all the publications and the posting were done for the Extension of the Consolidated Lighting District to include Lands of Woodland Estates Limited Partnership: Woodfield Manor Drainage District. Town Clerk Zarutskie replied it was posted on the Town Hall bulletin board on May 2, 2007, advertised in the Mid Hudson Times on May 2, 2007 and in the Sentinel on May 4, 2007.

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to open the Public Hearing at 7:06 P.M., and seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.


Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, stated this is a Public Hearing regarding a petition 
that was filed by the owner of the property and the developer of the Woodfield Manor 
Subdivision for an extension of the Town of Newburgh Consolidated Lighting District. 
This subdivision is located along Brewer Road across from Kentucky Road and about 
3/10 of a mile in from Fostertown Road. The developer is proposing to construct about 
2000 linear feet of road and install standard light fixtures along those roads. The lighting 
district is needed so that property owners in the subdivision are assessed and billed on 
their annual tax bill for the costs of servicing the lights to including the electrical and 
repair cost. Tonight Woodland Estates is represented by Tom Olley PE as well as 
Michelle Babcock, Esq., of Jacobowitz & Gubits. Both firms are located in Walden, New 
York. They represent the developer in an application to the Planning Board to further 
subdivide their property into 34 additional lots. They want to build three roads through 
the property. The left front portion of the property is in the Lighting District. They are 
petitioning the Town Board to extend the district line to encompass all of the property. 
The benefit of 
this consolidation is that there would one administration cost. Central 
Hudson will add a charge for the servicing of twenty additional standard lights. The 
developer is required to put in a light that Central Hudson will maintain. The 
maintenance will include the wire, ballast, bulb and a photo electric sensor. 


Jeff Wilkinson, Fostertown, is an adjacent owner to Woodland Manor Development. 


He inquired if the requirement for street lights is necessitated by the Town or by Central 
Hudson, and are street lights necessary?
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Mr. Olley replied that in this case the Planning Board has requested the installation of the  
street lights. 

Mr. Wilkinson is concerned with the amount of light that will be generated. He stated this 
is a rural area and he would like the rural character maintained. 


Supervisor Booth asked Mr. Taylor if it is possible to put in specific requirements for cut 
off that fall within the Central Hudson guidelines as a condition of 
approval.


Mr. Taylor asked Mr. Olley if he would have any objections. Mr. Olley stated no.


Supervisor Booth asked the audience and Board members if there were any further 
questions. There were none.


MOTION to close the Public Hearing at 7:24 P.M. was made by Councilwoman Greene, 
seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.


VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.

6.
RESOLUTION making certain determinations in relation to and approving the 

extension of the Consolidated Lighting District to include lands of Woodland Estates Limited Partnership—Woodfield Manor Subdivision


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Resolution making certain determinations in relation to and approving the extension of the consolidated lighting district to include Lands of Woodland Estates Limited Partnership in the Town of Newburgh, Orange County, New York pursuant to article 12 of the Town Law. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.


VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.

7.
PUBLIC HEARING (7:15 p.m.): Establishing of the Woodfield Manor Drainage District


Supervisor Booth asked Town Clerk Zarutskie if all the publications and the posting were done for Establishing of the Woodfield Manor Drainage District. Town Clerk Zarutskie replied this was posted on the Town Hall bulletin board on May 2, 2007, advertised in the Mid Hudson Times on May 2, 2007 and in the Sentinel on May 4, 2007.

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to open the Public Hearing at 7:27 P.M., and seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.


Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, stated this is a Public Hearing regarding a petition 
that was filed by the owner of the property and the developer of the Woodfield Manor 
Subdivision to establish a drainage district. A provision has been made for future 
maintenance and repair of the drainage improvements that are to be installed. This will be 
at the developer’s expense. With the establishment of the drainage district, future owners 
of lots in the subdivision will pay an annual assessment for the costs and charged on an 
equal basis. 

Mr. Olley stated there are three components to the map plan report. There is a map of 
the area that is to be included within the drainage district and a plan that shows what 
facilities are being included that the district would be responsible for owning and 
maintaining in the future. The report has a written description of the facilities as well as a 
legal description of the area to be included and an assessment of the budget the district 
would 
have to establish for the maintenance. The New York State 
DEC Regulations as 
well as the Federal Clean Water Act require facilities to be constructed to reduce the 
amount of stormwater flowing from a site and provide a source of treatment of the 
stormwater. Mr. Olley has prepared a stormwater prevention plan for the Planning 
Board, NYSDEC and the Town’s Drainage Consultant’s review. The plan shows five 
small detention basins with access ways to them. There will also be retention walls along 
roadway edges included within the drainage district. 

Mr. Taylor stated the proposed resolution of approval for the drainage district includes 
certain conditions for the fencing of the detention basins, landscaping and requirements 
to future contracts and first deeds issued. These would contain notices stating the 
properties are within the drainage district. For the record the applicant’s representative 
indicated that the applicant consents to the conditions. 
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Michelle Babcock, Esq., of Jacobowitz & Gubits, who is representing the Developer for 
the Woodfield Manor, stated the applicant agrees.

MOTION to close the Public Hearing at 7:38 P.M. was made by Councilman Woolsey, 
seconded by Councilwoman Greene.


VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
 
8.
RESOLUTION Making Certain Determinations in Relationship to and Approving the Establishment of the Woodfield Manor Drainage District

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve this Resolution making certain determinations in relation to and approving the establishment of the Woodfield Manor Drainage District of the Town of Newburgh, Orange County, New York pursuant to Article 12 of the Town Law. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.


VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion adopted 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
9.
RESOLUTION Reducing Certain Escrow Deposit Amounts for Certain Professional Services


Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, stated the Board has considered the fact that the schedule that was established for landscaping inspections was unbalanced in that lower cost landscaping projects were required to submit the same inspection fee as the higher cost landscaping projects. In the range of $1.00 to $50,000.00 a $2,000.00 inspection fee escrow was required. This resolution would reduce the initial escrow fee for landscaping inspections from $2,000.00 to $1,000.00 for landscaping installations under $10,000.00.

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the resolution of Town Board reducing initial escrow deposit amounts for certain professional services pursuant to Section 104-2G of the Town of Newburgh Municipal Code. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.


DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene inquired as to whether or not the applicants who have already paid $2,000.00 instead of $1,000.00 will be refunded.


Mr. Taylor replied a written request is required for refunds and are subject to approval. 


VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion adopted 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
10.
HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT:
A.
Promotion to working leaders (2)


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated May 11, 2007 submitted by Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to promote David Ferguson and Anthony Ponesse, who presently have MEO positions, to the vacant Working Leader positions. The effective date will be May 24, 2007 at the rate specified by the CSEA bargaining agreement. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
DISCUSSION: Councilman Woolsey stated that along with Darrell Benedict and himself, Todd DePew, Deputy Highway Superintendent, was involved with the interviewing process.


VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
B.
Promotion to M.E.O.
MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated May 11, 2007 submitted by Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to promote Howard Kramer and Kristian Waite, who presently are Laborers, to the vacant Motor Equipment Operator positions. The effective date will be May 24, 2007 at the rate specified by the CSEA bargaining agreement. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.


VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
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C.
(add on) Budget Transfer
This add on item was inadvertently overlooked during the Additional Items for Agenda portion of tonight’s meeting.
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated May 14, 2007, submitted by Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to transfer funds from account number 030.5142.0413, Sand, Salt, Calcium Chloride, Etc., to account number 030.5140.0466, Operating Supplies (Drainage), in the amount of $10,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.


VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
 

11.
POLICE: Budget Transfer

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated May 14, 2007, submitted by Chief Charles Kehoe, to transfer $5,000.00 from account number 3010.497 to account number 3020.497. 

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
 
12.
CODE COMPLIANCE: 


A.
Increase in Vehicle Price


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated May 15, 2007 submitted by Gerald Canfield, Code Compliance Supervisor, to increase the vehicle purchase price to $20,720.15. The increase is necessary because the floor mats and rust proofing wasn’t included in the March 19, 2007 approval amount for the vehicle.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
 

B.
Purchase of Computers (2)


Supervisor Booth stated that Councilman Piaquadio is still making inquiries on this request and it will be discussed at the work session on May 30, 2007.


13.
PLANNING BOARD:  


A.
Landscape Cost Estimate for Lands of Trinity Square


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated May 15, 2007, submitted by Karen Arent, Landscape Architect for the Town of Newburgh Planning Board, for the landscape cost estimate for Lands of Trinity Square. The cost estimate for landscaping is $28,962.00 with an inspection fee of $2,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
 

B.
Landscape Cost Estimate for W. W. Grainger


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated May 14, 2007, submitted by Karen Arent, Landscape Architect for the Town of Newburgh Planning Board. This landscape cost estimate is for W.W. Grainger-Branch #555 Grainger, in the amount of $17,030.00, with a landscape inspection fee of $2,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
 


C.
Landscape Cost Estimate for Lands of Van Dyke


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated April 10, 2007, submitted by Karen Arent, Landscape Architect for the Town of Newburgh Planning Board. This landscape cost estimate is for Lands of Van Dyke in the amount of $3,842.00 with a landscape inspection fee of $1,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey—yes; Councilman Benedict—absent; Councilman 


Piaquadio—yes; Councilwoman Greene—yes; Supervisor Booth—yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.
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14.
ANNOUNCEMENTS & OTHER PRESENTATIONS


Councilman Woolsey stated World War II Navy Veteran Robert Bowman will be the Grand Marshall for our Memorial Day Parade. The Parade will be on Monday, May 28, 2007 this year. 

Councilwoman Greene stated that Mr. Bowman and his wife are two very community minded people. 


Town Clerk Zarutskie stated that on Saturday May 26, 2007 the Town of New Windsor will be hosting the Orange County Department of Health Free Rabies Clinic from 9:00A.M. – 1:00 P.M. at their Highway Department. He said with the rising cost of veterinarians’ fees this is a great benefit for our Seniors.

James Osborne, Town Engineer, wanted to repeat the fact that the DOT is working on the Union Avenue Bridge over the Thruway. The expected completion is Labor Day.

5.
PUBLIC COMMENTS


Marcia Spencer, Meadow Winds, has a complaint about her water meter. She thinks it 
is defective. Her water bills are too high and she is disputing them. The Water 
Department has been to her house to check the meter with a leak detector. They couldn’t 
find anything wrong with the meter, but they did replace it with a new one. 


Supervisor Booth stated that the Town did send the meter in question back to the 
manufacturer to have it checked. The manufacturer sent the meter back to the Town with 
certification that it is working correctly.  


Ms. Spencer stated when the water valve is turned off from the meter to her house the 
meter doesn’t run, when it is turned back on and no water is being used in her house the 
meter moves. Supervisor Booth said that indicated there is a leak in her house.

Councilman Piaquadio stated a water credit can not be issued unless the water meter is 
found to be defective. 


Councilwoman Greene looked at the water bills Ms. Spencer presented to the Board. She 
stated the lower bills were for the billing period of October, November and 
December. The next billing period was for January, February and March. These bills 
were for periods of time when the sprinkler system would not be used. The higher bills 
were for the periods of time that the sprinkler system would be used.

Supervisor Booth asked Ms. Spencer to bring in her April, May and June of 2007 water 
bill along with her sprinkler system bill.  

James Osborne, Engineer for the Town, asked Ms. Spencer if she had the bill for the 
installation of her sprinkler system and would she bring it in along with her next water 
bill. 


Rand Odden, Fostertown, explained she was before the Board on May 1, 2006 and 
presented the same complaints she is going to present tonight. Her big concern is the 
speed limit on Frozen Ridge Road. She would like more done with the enforcement of the 
speed limit. Ms. Odden’s second concern is the frequency with which the storm drains 
are cleaned. The cleaning of the storm drains would help to alleviate the drainage 
problems that are creating road erosion just south of 49 Frozen Ridge Road up to Wells 
Road. This portion of road is missing the storm drains and the white line. 

Supervisor Booth stated speed is a problem on the main thoroughfare roads in the Town 
of Newburgh and the traffic enforcement is doing their best. Supervisor Booth said 
Senator Larkin has submitted a home rule act for the Town of Newburgh which will 
allow the Town to set their own speed limits. 

Supervisor Booth said he would have Darrell Benedict, Superintendent of Highways, 
look into the drainage problem on Frozen Ridge Road. The storm drains that Ms. Odden 
is concerned about were put in by a developer. 


Gerry Pullar, Meadow Hill, stated the fire hydrants in the Town are looking frayed and 
in need of painting. His second concern is the blinking light at the intersection of 
Meadow Hill Road and Sycamore Drive which is not working. 


Supervisor Booth stated there is an electrician looking into the light in question. 
William Puchalski, Water Department, and James Osborne, Town Engineer, are going to 
set up a bid schedule for the refurbishing of the fire hydrants in the Town as soon as they 
are done flushing all the hydrants.

Supervisor Booth thanked everyone for coming. 
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16.
(add on) MOTION FOR EXECUTIVE SESSION: Discussion on Litigation Involving 
the Starlight Corporation


MOTION made at 8:30 p.m. to go into Executive Session for the purpose stated. Motion 
made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman 
Piaquadio –yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.


Executive Session began at 8:30 p.m.

MOTION made at 9:50 p.m. to end Executive Session. Motion made by Councilman Piaquadio, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman 
Piaquadio –yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.


Executive Session ended at 9:50 p.m.


Supervisor Booth announced that no action was taken during the Executive Session, nor 
is any action anticipated now.

ADJOURNMENT


MOTION to adjourn made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman 
Piaquadio. 


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman 
Piaquadio –yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


Motion passed 4 yes; 0 no; 1 absent.


Meeting adjourned at 9:50 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

___________________________     by     ________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk              Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

